
CSUDH Academic Senate Meeting


Loker Student Union, September 26, 2001

Voting Members Present: Brulois, Casten, Charnofsky, Cruise, Dominguez, Dowling, Furtado, Ganezer, Gasco, Goders, Gordon, Gould, Gray-Shellberg, Greenwald, Hata, Holmes (proxy Hope-Kearns), Hunt, C. Johnson, J. Johnson, Kaplan, Kim, Lee, Levine, Long, Lyons, Malamud, McCarthy, McDermott, McNulty, Moscovici, Salhi, J. Smith, L. Smith, Solache, Sturm, Todd, Waller, Watson, Welch, Whetmore, and D. Williams.

Voting Members Absent: Andrews, Christie, Eyadat, Lalas, Milgrim, Suchenek, Vanterpool, and Vinovich.

Non-Voting Ex-Officio Members Present: Ambrosetti, Bates, Castro, Gordon, Lindsay, Pardon, Parham, Walton, and Whittemore.

Guests: Justine Bell-Waters, Steven Frieze, Cathy Jacobs, David Karber, Michael Lordanich, Linda Pomerantz, and Min Yao. 

1. Call to Order and Roll Call. Chair McDermott called the meeting to order at 2:35 and asked Secretary Smith to call the roll. However, Senator Malamud objected to the procedure itself. Senator McCarthy defended it as an effective way of getting Senators to the meeting on time and giving them a “grace” period if they arrive late. A straw vote was taken, ending in a tie (12 vs.12). At this point, given the time taken for debate, the Chair canceled the roll call. 

2. Approval of Agenda.






M/S/P

3. Approval of Minutes: September 12, 2001




M/S/P

4. Action Items: FPC Chair Lee eloquently read resolutions that commemorated the life and accomplishments of two recently deceased colleagues, and that offered sincere condolences to their families:

· Exec 01-13: Resolution in Memory of Leonard Moite


M/S/P Unanimously
· Exec 01-14: Resolution in Memory of Christina Kinney

M/S/P Unanimously
5. Elections. Parliamentarian Johnson conducted elections for two committees: (a) Student Grade Appeals Board: Cheryl Jackson Harris (Clinical Sciences), Connie White Betz (Student Development), and Edward Whetmore (Communications); and (b) Committee to Review Perceived Administrative Effectiveness: Rudy Vanterpool (Philosophy). She also noted that faculty are needed for the Program Review Panel (3), the University Curriculum Committee (1), and the Physical Plant Advisory Committee (1). 
6. Discussion Item: Policy Approval. Chair McDermott noted that President Lyons would prefer a policy approval process that minimized the use of Presidential Memoranda and utilized instead a policy and procedures manual. Senators were given a Proposed PM regarding Policy and Procedures, drafted by the Administration. It recommends that PMs be used only for cross-divisional policies and that multiple groups can initiate them. It also provides a specific time-line for action on proposed PMs at various administrative levels. Finally, it suggests that policy affecting only Academic Affairs be reviewed and approved within Academic Affairs without direct presidential involvement. In the meantime, the Executive Committee had discussed its own somewhat different system, one in which proposals affecting only faculty would become policy if approved by the Senate. Senator Greenwald said that any group can propose a policy and thought the time-lines were too rigid (a point Senator Dowling later made). He also said that a denial of any proposed policy warranted a full, written explanation. Senator Malamud said any negotiations over policy should be with the Senate, not just the Executive Committee. Senator Whetmore wondered about past presidential practice, which has varied from president to president. President Gerth initiated the PM process. VP Walton noted that the campus lacks a PM about PMs and that the approval process should reflect collegiality (shared governance) and efficiency. Senator Lee said that policy discussions should take place in the Senate with administrators who might oppose the policy. He was uneasy that policy recommendations could be extensively modified or “tabled” after the Senate had approved them. Senator Ganezer noted that the Senate might become an intimidating environment for non-tenured faculty if their deans actively participated in the meetings. President Lyons said that he would welcome changes in policy-formation that moved the institution forward in a collegial and timely manner. 

7. Discussion Item: Faculty Satisfaction Survey. Chair McDermott said that the intent of this item was to give senators an opportunity to express their concerns and provide the Executive Committee topics for shaping future agendas. Senators voiced their opinions on the following:

· Classrooms. More “smart” classrooms are needed. AVP Karber said that there have been unforeseen delays in creating the five promised this fall and that 15-18 additional ones are scheduled for this AY. He also said finding an open classroom between 4-8:15 on M-Th and at 9:00 on Saturday has become nearly impossible. VP Pardon said the new temporary buildings east of SBS (scheduled for completion in October) would help some. Senators asked for a complete review of the capital construction plan, which VP Pardon and President Lyons agreed would be provided. Senator Hunt wondered whether we were exploring the use of space at nearby sites while additional buildings are being constructed.

· Scheduling Debacle. VP Castro said that he was embarrassed by the problems encountered this fall and that he is taking specific action with deans and their staff to assure appropriate training and scheduling oversight. Two senators said not enough attention is paid to correlating instructional needs with the classroom(s) assigned. Other senators wondered why the assignment of classroom space to schools/college (and divisions) is seemingly so rigid so that space can’t be “traded” to accommodate the number of students in a given class. Finally, does anyone administrator have complete managerial authority over all classroom space used not only in teaching but also in other activities (e.g., periodic Saturday tests, community events)?

· Instructional Support. Several senators said they would settle for “dumb” classrooms if they had instructor chairs, lecterns, blackboards, etc. Several senators also noted the problems with lab space: both the lack of it (e.g., psychology) and the use of it for ordinary classes (thus interfering with a scientist’s ability to set it up for a lab class). Also, secretarial support for faculty has been significantly reduced, thanks in part to technology (e.g., voice mail, word processing, etc.). 
· Fewer Full-time Faculty. Recruitment and retention of new faculty are becoming increasingly problematic. Not only are we not losing benefit of new faculty expertise, but we are also requiring the remaining full-time faculty to assume more and more duties outside the classroom. Moreover, we apparently have a higher actual teaching load than many faculty at our sister campuses. 
· Union/Management Impasse. The CSU’s inability to negotiate a contract is demoralizing. For example, it would seem that FARs are being requested for no legitimate reason whatsoever since FARs are not currently linked to merit pay increases. 

· Part-time Faculty Needs. Senator Sahli said that the University is not paying enough attention to the needs of part-time faculty. He noted the lack of sufficient office space, the lack of privacy when offices are shared, the lack of e-mail and computer access, and the delay in salary payments.

8. TC: 3:15 p.m. Jose Solache, ASI President.  A Liberal Studies major, President Solache noted that the new ASI leadership is younger than that of prior years and that it is committed to activism and cooperation. In particular he emphasized (a) student involvement beyond the classroom in clubs, events, and committee assignments; and (b) University spirit and pride. Handing out ASI buttons, he suggested that faculty generated more campus enthusiasm by participating in club activities, flashing the Toro sign (which Senators were taught), and wearing DH clothing at least once a month. 

9. TC: 3:30 p.m. Chief Michael Lordanich. The Chief spoke about the campus mood following the terrorist events of September 11th, noting general anxiety among all of us  and only isolated problems of intolerance. He reminded senators of the University’s Emergency Preparedness Plan, including our partnership with the Sheriff’s Station and the Carson community in general. In an emergency, medical support is available both at the Student Health Center and at Harbor General Hospital. Senator Casten asked about campus lighting, and VP Pardon said an upgrade has gone out to bid. Senator Charnofsky asked about our crime rate, and the Chief responded that it was about the same as usual. Senator Malamud asked whether cars and drivers in Handicap Spaces were ever checked (yes, but not obtrusively). Senator McCarthy asked whether designated parking for faculty/staff seemed to be working (yes). The Chief said that there is always plenty of space to park in Lot 4B on the south side of campus. 

10. Reports. 

· FPC Chair Lee said that Executive members Gordon, McCarthy and he would be reviewing the Delphi report for possible Senate action.

· VP Pardon submitted a written report that Senators were asked to read before the next meeting. It includes information about Dr. Min Yao, our new Chief Information Technology Officer (whom the vice president introduced and who spoke briefly, promising to be service-oriented), the new Employee Assistance Program (for psychological difficulties), the electrical shutdowns in SBS, and problems with our emergency phones, which need to be replaced.

· Chair McDermott (for WARC) reminded faculty to read the student success report and to attend WASC-related forums on either October 3rd or 9th, 11:30-1:30, Loker.

· Senator Whetmore (Parking) said that the Sports Complex and the University have worked out a shared parking arrangement that should minimally impact students and faculty. He also said that the Sports Complex agreed to no more than six concerts per year, each needing community approval.  

· Vice President Castro thanked faculty for organizing and attending panels that addressed the tragedy of September 11th. 

· Chair McDermott also submitted a written report for Senators to read. It addresses the faculty handbook, our faculty replacement plan, the development of a campus-wide calendar, problems with summer payment, the creation of a Space Allocation group, the ambiguity about submitting FARs, the creation of an Executive Council (Executive Committee plus chairs of major faculty committees) to meet monthly, and the recent issuance of seven PMs. She also said that the Executive Committee was asked to interpret policy on the creation of schools/college RTP committees: it decided that each RTP committee must be newly elected each year (unlike the URTP, which has one carry-over member). 

11. Adjournment: 4:50 p.m.

Respectfully Submitted, 

Lyle E. Smith, Secretary

